**Washington State Department of Health (DOH)**

Logo

Description automatically generated

**Washington State**

**Tuberculosis Law Manual for Health Officers**

**DOH Tuberculosis Program**

2023

Logo

Description automatically generated with low confidence

DOH 343-116 June 2024

**Table of Contents**

[**TB Elimination Roles and Responsibilities** 4](#_Toc169175127)

[Department of Health Tuberculosis Program 4](#_Toc169175128)

[Mission Statement 4](#_Toc169175129)

[Program components 4](#_Toc169175130)

[Local Health Jurisdiction (LHJ) TB Program 4](#_Toc169175131)

[**Document Purpose and Use** 6](#_Toc169175132)

[**Patient Agreements** 6](#_Toc169175133)

[Directly Observed Therapy (DOT) and Isolation Agreements 6](#_Toc169175134)

[Medication Consent and other patient documents 6](#_Toc169175135)

[**Incentives and Enablers** 6](#_Toc169175136)

[**When to Consider Legal Intervention** 7](#_Toc169175137)

[**Pursuing a Court Order or Detention** 7](#_Toc169175138)

[**Initiating “Do Not Board” Protocol** 9](#_Toc169175139)

[DOH “Do Not Board” Protocol 10](#_Toc169175140)

[**Washington State TB Law** 11](#_Toc169175141)

[RCWs 11](#_Toc169175142)

[RCW 70.28.005 Health Officials, Broad Powers to Protect Public Health. 12](#_Toc169175143)

[RCW 70.28.008 Definitions. 13](#_Toc169175144)

[RCW 70.28.010 Healthcare Providers Required to Report Cases. 14](#_Toc169175145)

[RCW 70.28.020 Record of Reports. 15](#_Toc169175146)

[RCW 70.28.025 Secretary's Administrative Responsibility — Scope. 16](#_Toc169175147)

[RCW 70.28.031 Powers and Duties of Health Officers. 17](#_Toc169175148)

[RCW 70.28.032 Due Process Standards for Testing, Treating, Retaining — Reporting Requirements — Training and Scope for Skin Test Administration. 19](#_Toc169175149)

[RCW 70.28.033 Treatment, Isolation, or Examination Order of Health Officer — Violation —Penalty. 20](#_Toc169175150)

[RCW 70.28.035 Order of Health Officer — Refusal to obey — Application for Superior Court Order. 21](#_Toc169175151)

[RCW 70.28.037 Superior Court Order for Confinement of Individuals Having Active Tuberculosis. 22](#_Toc169175152)

[WACs 23](#_Toc169175153)

[WAC 246-101 Notifiable Conditions 24](#_Toc169175154)

[WAC 246-100-211 Special Disease-Tuberculosis 25](#_Toc169175155)

[WAC 246-170-002 Findings and Purpose. 27](#_Toc169175156)

[WAC 246-170-011 Definitions. 29](#_Toc169175157)

[WAC 246-170-021 Responsibility of Local Health Officers. 31](#_Toc169175158)

[WAC 246-170-031 Local Health Department Responsibilities. 32](#_Toc169175159)

[WAC 246-170-035 Tuberculin Skin Testing & Medication Administration Training. 33](#_Toc169175160)

[WAC 246-170-041 Inpatient services requirements**.** 34](#_Toc169175161)

[WAC 246-170-051 Procedures for Involuntary Testing, Treatment, & Detention. 35](#_Toc169175162)

[WAC 246-170-055 Due Process Proceedings. 37](#_Toc169175163)

[WAC 246-170-061 Initiation of testing or treatment. 40](#_Toc169175164)

[WAC 246-170-065 Persons Already Detained, Confined, or Committed. 41](#_Toc169175165)

[Legal Intervention for TB Elimination in Washington State Flowchart 42](#_Toc169175166)

[Additional Resources 43](#_Toc169175167)

[**Appendix: Agreements, Forms, & Notices** 44](#_Toc169175168)

[ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF TUBERCULOSIS (TB) COUNSELING 45](#_Toc169175169)

[DIRECTLY OBSERVED THERAPY (DOT) AGREEMENT FOR TB TREATMENT 46](#_Toc169175170)

[TUBERCULOSIS (TB) ISOLATION AGREEMENT 48](#_Toc169175171)

[Health Officer Order – Example 49](#_Toc169175172)

[Notice of Health Officer’s Emergency Order for Detention 52](#_Toc169175173)

[PETITION FOR DETENTION 53](#_Toc169175174)

[SUPERIOR COURT OF THE STATE OF WASHINGTON FOR [ } COUNTY 54](#_Toc169175175)

# **TB Elimination Roles and Responsibilities**

## Department of Health Tuberculosis Program

The DOH Tuberculosis (TB) Program is responsible for the coordination of TB prevention and elimination efforts within Washington State.

### Mission Statement

Cultivate, strengthen, and support public health and healthcare partnerships to improve the identification, care, and prevention of TB and decrease TB illness, inequities, and death in Washington.

### Program components

• Technical assistance and health education to local health departments, health professionals, and communities

• Medical and nursing case management consultation

• Disease and laboratory surveillance

• Assistance with contact identification that require resources beyond the LHJ’s capacity

## Local Health Jurisdiction (LHJ) TB Program

Washington State laws give broad powers to local public health officials. The responsibilities of each LHJ and their Health Officer (HO) are to ensure that: 1) all persons who are suspected of having active TB are identified and evaluated promptly; and 2) appropriate course of treatment is prescribed and completed successfully when indicated. Health Officers are specifically directed by Washington State law ([RCW 70.28.031](https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=70.28.031)) to:

“use every available means to ascertain the existence of, and immediately to investigate, all reported or suspected cases of tuberculosis in the infectious stages within his or her jurisdiction and to ascertain the sources of such infections. In carrying out such investigations, each health officer is hereby invested with full powers of inspection, examination, treatment, and quarantine or isolation of all persons known to be infected with tuberculosis in an infectious stage or persons who have been previously diagnosed as having tuberculosis and who are under medical orders for treatment or periodic follow-up examinations.”

To carry out these responsibilities, the LHJ should have a physician knowledgeable in the diagnosis and treatment of TB who is available to provide review of diagnoses, plans of management and, if appropriate, discharge from inpatient facilities. In addition, sufficient nursing, clerical, and other appropriate staff should be available to provide evaluation, treatment, surveillance, and investigation.

The LHJ TB program must assure the provision of a comprehensive program for the prevention, treatment, and elimination of TB to include:

* Prevention and screening, with emphasis on screening of high-risk populations.
* Diagnosis and monitoring, including laboratory and radiology.
* Individualized treatment plan consistent with American Thoracic Society/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention guidance based on the least restrictive measures necessary to assure appropriate treatment.
* Case management
* Appropriate isolation of anyone known or suspected to have infectious TB.

State law also requires the LHJ to maintain a register of suspect and diagnosed TB cases and report them to the DOH TB program. This is done through the Washington Disease Reporting System (WDRS). Link: [Tuberculosis | Washington State Department of Health](https://doh.wa.gov/public-health-healthcare-providers/notifiable-conditions/tuberculosis)

# **Document Purpose and Use**

This guide provides an overview for Health Officers and LHJs of how to ensure patient understanding of the legal expectations during TB work up and treatment. It also provides information and details about how to take necessary steps to protect the public in the event public health policies are not followed. Treating individuals who can transmit TB to others is essential to protect the public health and legal intervention should be used once other interventions have been reasonably exhausted. The least restrictive method of achieving treatment completion should always be implemented first. If restrictions on an individual’s liberty are necessary to secure cooperation, the least restrictive environment necessary to achieve the disease control objective(s) at hand should be chosen.

Many referenced documents and links to guidelines are available on the Washington Department of Health TB Program Tuberculosis Partners SharePoint site. If you do not have access to this site and would like to request it, please contact [TBServices@doh.wa.gov](mailto:TBServices@doh.wa.gov).

# **Patient Agreements**

# Directly Observed Therapy (DOT) and Isolation Agreements

Patients should be provided with verbal and written information, in their preferred language, describing the expectations of isolation and DOT. National guidelines recommend DOT for all patients being treated for TB disease. Washington DOH TB policy requires DOT for all cases of pulmonary TB and multi-drug resistant TB, with DOT also recommended for extrapulmonary TB as program resources allow.

Some programs may choose to use one form to encompass both DOT and Isolation Agreements, or they may choose to use separate documents for each. Examples of DOT and Isolation Agreements are provided in the appendix and may be adapted or modified for use by LHJs.

# Medication Consent and other patient documents

LHJs should consult their local policies regarding other required consent or acknowledgement forms, such as medication consent, privacy policy acknowledgment, etc.

# **Incentives and Enablers**

TB Programs should use incentives and enablers as methods to encourage treatment, address barriers to treatment and isolation, and mitigate financial stressors resulting from isolation as funds and policies allow. This may include gift cards for food or fuel, paying housing or utility costs, material goods such as food or physical housing, age-appropriate gifts and rewards such as toys for young children, etc. The focus of this guide is on the legal tools available once other adherence strategies have not been successful. For more information about incentives and enablers, see these resources:

* [Minnesota Department of Health](https://www.health.state.mn.us/diseases/tb/lph/incentives.html)
* [Oregon Health Authority](https://sharedsystems.dhsoha.state.or.us/DHSForms/Served/le8461.pdf)

# **When to Consider Legal Intervention**

If an individual does not adhere to treatment or remain in isolation, or fails to undergo a required medical evaluation, it may become necessary to initiate legal interventions.

The following are some situations when legal interventions should be considered:

• An individual with lab confirmed pulmonary or laryngeal TB disease refuses to stay in home isolation, refuses to stay in airborne isolation while hospitalized or leaves the hospital against medical advice.

• An individual with lab confirmed pulmonary or laryngeal TB disease refuses to follow a recommended course of treatment or refuses to submit to recommended periodic medical evaluations.

• An individual with clinically suspected pulmonary or laryngeal TB refuses to undergo a diagnostic examination or adhere to a prescribed course of treatment.

According to [246-170-051](https://apps.leg.wa.gov/WAC/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) a person with TB must meet the following criteria before the HO can implement legal interventions:

* A person is a suspected case and has failed to comply with a documented request from a health care practitioner or the local HO to submit to examination and testing.
* A person with confirmed TB is failing to comply with an individual treatment plan approved by the local HO.
* A person who is either a suspected or confirmed case and is failing to comply with infection control directives issued by the local HO.
* A person is a suspected or confirmed case based upon generally accepted standards of medical and public health science. A local HO shall investigate and evaluate the factual basis supporting his or her "reason to believe"; then the HO may detain the person, cause the person to be detained by written order, or petition the superior court *ex parte* for an order to take the person into emergency detention for testing or treatment, or both. The period of detention shall not exceed seventy-two hours, excluding weekends and holidays, without a Superior Court hearing to extend it.

**Developing clear local guidance and policies before legal intervention is needed can improve the effectiveness and efficiency of any required legal intervention**. These policies should clearly identify when legal interventions will be imposed, such as number of DOT doses missed, or failure to sign or adhere to an isolation agreement.

# **Pursuing a Court Order or Detention**

In Washington State, HOs are granted the authority to pursue legal intervention for suspect or confirmed TB cases in order to protect the public health. There are some things your program can do prior to taking legal action to ensure any action you take is done as efficiently as possible.

* **Omission of documentation or lack of preplanning can lead to significant delays.**
* TB programs should consider making contact with facilities that may be asked to participate in detention to ensure adequate resources, such as isolation facilities and appropriate staffing and licensure. This may include facilities such as hospitals, long term care facilities, jails or other correctional facilities, etc.
* Programs should also consider reaching out to law enforcement proactively to ensure they are aware of laws involving TB and detention and are prepared to take an infectious client into custody. Providing proactive training and education about TB will increase the likelihood of a successful legal intervention.
* Consider meeting with your legal counsel proactively to ensure any documentation in addition to what is provided in this guide is complete prior to starting legal action. Below is a list of typical legal documents in the court process:
  + Petition for <desired court action> (e.g., involuntary detention, order to comply with TB treatment plan, isolation, DOT, etc.)—may be *ex parte* (i.e., without the subject’s presence) when necessary.
  + Order for <desired court action> (e.g., involuntary detention, order to comply, etc.)—may be *ex parte* (without the subject’s presence, when necessary)
  + Declarations of key entities (e.g., health officer, treating physician, PHN/case manager)
  + Order for setting due process hearing--when applicable [e.g., following an *ex parte* order]
  + Motion for order to seal record
  + Order to seal record

The laws referenced in this document provide details on how to petition for legal intervention, including reference to documentation showing that other reasonable less restrictive measures have been attempted. Suggested forms for this documentation are:

1. [DOT Agreement](#_DIRECTLY_OBSERVED_THERAPY). (available in other languages at on the TB Partners SharePoint)
2. [Isolation Agreement](#_ISOLATION_AGREEMENT). (available in other languages on the TB Partners SharePoint)
3. [Acknowledgement of TB Counseling](#_ACKNOWLEDGEMENT_OF_TUBERCULOSIS_1). (available in other languages on the TB Partners SharePoint )
4. [Health Officer Order](#_VOLUNTARY_AGREEMENT_FOR)
5. [Petition to Superior Court for Involuntary Detention](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION) and/or Order to Comply.
6. [Order Granting Detention](#_SUPERIOR_COURT_OF).

In addition to the above forms, clear documentation in the patient’s chart or electronic medical record is very important to show that all other reasonable less restrictive measures have been attempted unsuccessfully. This should include:

* A note for each missed DOT or visit attempt
* Documentation of successful visits and DOT
* Documentation of appointment dates kept/missed, follow up efforts, phone calls made, letters sent, home/facility visits, use of incentives and enablers, and other pertinent information.
* Documentation of any counseling or discussions with the patient about medication adherence, treatment or directly observed therapy.
* If the patient requires the use of an interpreter, be sure to document the use of an interpreter and provide written materials in the patient’s preferred language.

In addition to ensuring proper documentation, it is important to have a specific plan in place for how detention would be carried out. Some suggestions include:

* Know where isolation will take place (hospital, jail, etc.). Not all locations are appropriate for isolation due to lack of staffing or isolation rooms. In some instances, a standing agreement with a facility may be helpful.
* Determine how the patient would be detained. In most cases law enforcement would be used to apprehend and transport the patient. Depending on your relationship with local law enforcement, having a standing agreement with them may be helpful as well. Also, making sure the court papers include an order for their support and that they are prepared to carry out appropriate infection control measures during transport is important.

Legal interventions should be implemented after the LHJ completes a predetermined number of failed attempts to gain the individual’s adherence once contact with the individual has been made.

It should have been communicated clearly to the individual, orally and in writing, in a language the person understands, that **failure to voluntarily comply with evaluation, treatment and isolation directives could result in legal actions**, including court ordered isolation. The last step in this sequence is usually a Health Officer’s Order.

However, if an individual refuses to interact with public health thus not allowing communication of requested actions and legal ramifications of refusal, legal action may still be pursued. Note that detention may not always be necessary or relevant and that in some cases an order from the court to comply may suffice.

# **Initiating “Do Not Board” Protocol**

In some instances, an infectious patient may want to travel against the advice of the HO. When this occurs, the HO can request federal assistance to prevent the patient from flying on commercial airplanes while infectious. This is done in coordination with the Division of Global Migration and Quarantine (DGMQ) partners with the Department of Homeland Security to prevent the spread of serious contagious diseases during travel using two tools:

* DGMQ uses a [**Do Not Board list**](https://www.cdc.gov/quarantine/travel-restrictions.html) **(DNB)** to prevent travelers from boarding commercial airplanes if they are known or suspected to have a contagious disease that poses a threat to the public’s health.
* Sick travelers are also placed on a [**Public Health Border Lookout list**](https://www.cdc.gov/quarantine/travel-restrictions.html) so they will be detected if they attempt to enter or leave the United States through an airport or seaport.  The Lookout list prompts Customs and Border Protection staff to notify CDC if a person on the list arrives in the United States, so that the person can be evaluated and referred for additional public health follow-up if needed.

[Chapter 15: Travel and Transfers of the TB Services and Standards Manual](https://stateofwa.sharepoint.com/sites/DOH-tuberculosispartners/Shared%20Documents/TB%20Manual%20(15)%20Travel%20and%20Transfers.pdf), available on the DOH TB Program SharePoint, has more information about the DNB protocols.

## DOH “Do Not Board” Protocol

1. LHJ contact DOH about potential Do Not Board (DNB) and/or Public Health Border Lookout List situation ASAP; **verbal or written request should be made by the county’s Health Officer or other designated public health authority.**
2. The following criteria must be met in order to add people to the DNB and Lookout lists:
   1. Known or believed to be infectious with, or at risk for, a serious contagious disease that poses a public health threat to others during travel; and
   2. Any of the following three:
      1. Not aware of diagnosis or not following public health recommendations; or
      2. Likely to travel on a commercial flight involving the United States or travel internationally by any means; or
      3. Need to issue travel restriction to respond to a public health outbreak or to help enforce a public health order.
3. LHJ complete information needed for [DNB Questionnaire](https://stateofwa.sharepoint.com/sites/DOH-tuberculosispartners/Shared%20Documents/343-245_DGMH%20Travel%20Checklist.pdf).
4. Other LHJ responsibilities:
   1. Utilize an interpreter from time of first contact with patient and family, if needed.
   2. Patients should be in isolation and advised that they must not travel via public transportation. They should cancel or change their travel reservations.
   3. Obtain ticket information.
   4. Check with airline or third-party booking service (i.e., Expedia, etc.) for reservation cancellation/refunds.
   5. Obtain laboratory information:
      1. Check whether relevant results are back, and if not, when they may be expected.
      2. If known positive MTB, check if sensitivities are done.
      3. If outside laboratory is used, provide laboratory name and specimen information to DOH TB Program Nurse Consultant. Nurse Consultant will contact PHL so PHL can obtain isolate. Request NAAT on specimen sent to PHL, if not already done.
   6. Issue an isolation order and serve a [Health Officer’s Order](#_VOLUNTARY_AGREEMENT_FOR) if necessary.
   7. Document patient education regarding infection control and the prevention of transmission to others.
5. DOH Activities.
   1. DOH TB Nurse Consultant to contact Seattle Quarantine Station (206) 553-4519 as soon as [basic information for a Do Not Board request has been gathered](https://stateofwa.sharepoint.com/sites/DOH-tuberculosispartners/Shared%20Documents/343-245_DGMH%20Travel%20Checklist.pdf).
   2. Submit completed worksheets to Seattle Quarantine Station. FAX (206) 553-0855.
   3. DOH to work with LHJ (TB staff and Health Officer) and CDC to set up conference call to discuss Do Not Board request.
6. LHJ informs patient of outcome of DNB process.
7. LHJ notify DOH when it is time to request lifting of DNB order.

# **Washington State TB Law**

The following list provides a brief description of the most essential laws and regulations pertaining to TB, with links to the full text of each below. The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) and the Washington Administrative Code (WAC) are different types of laws in Washington state. RCW are statutes passed by the state legislature or the people and carry the highest weight in court. WAC are rules adopted by state agencies and boards to implement RCWs. RCW can result in criminal charges, while WAC can only impose civil penalties, including fines.

Key points of interest are in *italics*. In certain instances, a supplemental form will accompany an RCW or WAC and can be found in the appendix. These forms are templates that can be used or modified by the LHJ. The DOH TB Program has compiled a list of all [RCWs/WACs related to TB in Washington State](http://www.doh.wa.gov/Portals/1/Documents/Pubs/343-119-WATBLaws.pdf).

## RCWs

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| [70.28.005](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.005) | [Health Officials, Broad Powers to Protect Public Health](#_RCW_70.28.005_Health). |
| [70.28.008](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.008) | [Definitions.](#_RCW_70.28.008_Definitions.) |
| [70.28.010](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.010) | [Healthcare Providers Required to Report Cases.](#_RCW_70.28.010_Healthcare) |
| [70.28.020](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.020) | [Record of Reports.](#_RCW_70.28.020_Record) |
| [70.28.025](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.025) | [Secretary's Administrative Responsibility -- Scope.](#_RCW_70.28.025_Secretary's) |
| [70.28.031](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.031) | [Powers and Duties of Health Officers.](#_RCW_70.28.031_Powers) |
| [70.28.032](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.032) | [Due Process Standards for Testing, Treating, Detaining -- Reporting Requirements -- Training and Scope for Skin Test Administration.](#_RCW_70.28.032_Due) |
| [70.28.033](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.033) | [Treatment, Isolation, or Examination Order of Health Officer -- Violation -- Penalty.](#_RCW_70.28.033_Treatment,) |
| [70.28.035](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.035) | [Order of Health Officer -- Refusal to Obey -- Application for Superior Court Order.](#_RCW_70.28.035_Order) |
| [70.28.037](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28.037) | [Superior Court Order for Confinement of Individuals Having Active Tuberculosis.](#_RCW_70.28.037_Superior) |

### RCW 70.28.005 Health Officials, Broad Powers to Protect Public Health.

(1) Tuberculosis has been and continues to be a threat to the public's health in the state of Washington.

(2) While it is important to respect the rights of individuals, the legitimate public interest in protecting the public health and welfare from the spread of a deadly infectious disease outweighs incidental curtailment of individual rights that may occur in implementing effective testing, treatment, and infection control strategies.

(3) To protect the public's health, it is the intent of the legislature that local health officials provide culturally sensitive and medically appropriate early diagnosis, treatment, education, and follow-up to prevent tuberculosis. Further, it is imperative that public health officials and their staff have the necessary authority and discretion to take actions as are necessary to protect the health and welfare of the public, subject to the constitutional protection required under the federal and state constitutions. Nothing in this chapter shall be construed as in any way limiting the broad powers of health officials to act as necessary to protect the public health.

[1994 c 145 § 1.]

### RCW 70.28.008 Definitions.

The definitions in this section apply throughout this chapter unless the context clearly requires otherwise:

(1) "Department" means the department of health.

(2) "Secretary" means the secretary of the department of health or his or her designee.

(3) "Tuberculosis control" refers to the procedures administered in the counties for the control, prevention, and treatment of tuberculosis.

[1999 c 172 § 7; 1991 c 3 § 330; 1983 c 3 § 171; 1971 ex.s. c 277 § 15. Formerly RCW [70.33.010](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.33.010).]

**Notes:**

**Finding -- Severability -- 1999 c 172:** See notes following RCW [70.28.010.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.010)

### RCW 70.28.010 Healthcare Providers Required to Report Cases.

All practicing health care providers in the state are hereby required to report to the local health department cases of *every person having tuberculosis who has been attended by, or who has come under the observation of, the health care provider within one day thereof*.

[1999 c 172 § 2; 1996 c 209 § 1; 1967 c 54 § 1; 1899 c 71 § 1; RRS § 6109.]

**Notes:**

**Finding -- 1999 c 172:** "The legislature finds that current statutes relating to the reporting, treatment, and payment for tuberculosis are outdated, and not in concert with current clinical practice and tuberculosis care management. Updating reporting requirements for local health departments will benefit providers, local health, and individuals requiring treatment for tuberculosis." [1999 c 172 § 1.]

**Severability -- 1999 c 172:** "If any provision of this act or its application to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of the act or the application of the provision to other persons or circumstances is not affected." [1999 c 172 § 13.]

**Severability -- 1967 c 54:** "If any provision of this act, or its application to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of the act, or the application of the provision to other persons or circumstances is not affected." [1967 c 54 § 20.]

### RCW 70.28.020 Record of Reports.

All local health departments in this state are hereby required to receive and keep a record, for a period of ten years from the date of the report, of the reports required by RCW [70.28.010](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.010) to be made to them; such records shall not be open to public inspection, but shall be submitted to the proper inspection of other local health departments and of the department of health alone, and such records shall not be published nor made public.

[1999 c 172 § 3; 1967 c 54 § 2; 1899 c 71 § 2; RRS § 6110.]

**Notes:**

**Finding -- Severability -- 1999 c 172:** See notes following RCW [70.28.010.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.010)

### RCW 70.28.025 Secretary's Administrative Responsibility — Scope.

The secretary shall have responsibility for establishing standards for the control, prevention, and treatment of tuberculosis and hospitals approved to treat tuberculosis in the state operated under this chapter and chapter [70.30](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.30) RCW and for providing, either directly or through agreement, contract, or purchase, appropriate facilities and services for persons who are, or may be suffering from tuberculosis except as otherwise provided by RCW [70.30.061](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.30.061) or this section.

Under that responsibility, the secretary shall have the following powers and duties:

(1) To develop and enter into such agreements, contracts, or purchase arrangements with counties and public and private agencies or institutions to provide for hospitalization, nursing home, or other appropriate facilities and services, including laboratory services, for persons who are or may be suffering from tuberculosis.

(2) Adopt such rules as are necessary to assure effective patient care and treatment of tuberculosis. [1999 c 172 § 8; 1983 c 3 § 172; 1973 1st ex.s. c 213 § 2; 1971 ex.s. c 277 § 16. Formerly RCW

[70.33.020](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.33.020).]

**Notes:**

**Finding -- Severability -- 1999 c 172:** See notes following RCW [70.28.010.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.010)

### RCW 70.28.031 Powers and Duties of Health Officers.

Each health officer is hereby directed to *use every available means to ascertain the existence of, and immediately to investigate, all reported or suspected cases of tuberculosis in the infectious stages within his or her jurisdiction and to ascertain the sources of such infections*. In carrying out such investigations, each health officer is hereby invested with full powers of inspection, examination, treatment, and quarantine or isolation of all persons known to be infected with tuberculosis in an infectious stage or persons who have been previously diagnosed as having tuberculosis and who are under medical orders for treatment or periodic follow-up examinations and is hereby directed:

(a) To make such examinations as are deemed necessary of persons reasonably suspected of having tuberculosis in an infectious stage and to isolate and treat or isolate, treat, and quarantine such persons, whenever deemed necessary for the protection of the public health.

(b) To make such examinations as deemed necessary of persons who have been previously diagnosed as having tuberculosis and who are under medical orders for periodic follow-up examinations.

(c) Follow local rules and regulations regarding examinations, treatment, quarantine, or isolation, and all rules, regulations, and orders of the state board and of the department in carrying out such examination, treatment, quarantine, or isolation.

(d) Whenever the health officer shall determine on reasonable grounds that an examination or treatment of any person is necessary for the preservation and protection of the public health, he or she shall make an examination order in writing, setting forth the name of the person to be examined, the time and place of the examination, the treatment, and such other terms and conditions as may be necessary to protect the public health. Nothing contained in this subdivision shall be construed to prevent any person whom the health officer determines should have an examination or treatment for infectious tuberculosis from having such an examination or treatment made by a physician of his or her own choice who is licensed to practice osteopathic medicine and surgery under chapter [18.57](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=18.57) RCW or medicine and surgery under chapter [18.71](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=18.71) RCW under such terms and conditions as the health officer shall determine on reasonable grounds to be necessary to protect the public health.

(e) Whenever the health officer shall determine that quarantine, treatment, or isolation in a particular case is necessary for the preservation and protection of the public health, he or she shall make an order to that effect in writing, setting forth the name of the person, the period of time during which the order shall remain effective, the place of treatment, isolation, or quarantine, and such other terms and conditions as may be necessary to protect the public health.

**Supporting forms:** [**Isolation Agreement**](#_ISOLATION_AGREEMENT)**,** [**DOT Agreement**](#_DIRECTLY_OBSERVED_THERAPY)**,** [**Health Officer Order**](#_VOLUNTARY_AGREEMENT_FOR)

(f) Upon the making of an examination, treatment, isolation, or quarantine order as provided in this section, a copy of such order shall be served upon the person named in such order.

**Supporting form:** [**Notice of Detention**](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION)**,** [**Court Order**](#_SUPERIOR_COURT_OF)

(g) Upon the receipt of information that any examination, treatment, quarantine, or isolation order, made and served as herein provided, has been violated, the health officer shall advise the prosecuting attorney of the county in which such violation has occurred, in writing, and shall submit

to such prosecuting attorney the information in his or her possession relating to the subject matter of such examination, treatment, isolation, or quarantine order, and of such violation or violations thereof.

(h) Any and all orders authorized under this section shall be made by the health officer or his or her tuberculosis control officer.

(i) Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to abridge the right of any person to rely exclusively on spiritual means alone through prayer to treat tuberculosis in accordance with the tenets and practice of any well-recognized church or religious denomination, nor shall anything in this chapter be

deemed to prohibit a person who is inflicted with tuberculosis from being isolated or quarantined in a private place of his own choice, provided, it is approved by the local health officer, and all laws, rules and regulations governing control, sanitation, isolation, and quarantine are complied with.

[1996 c 209 § 2; 1996 c 178 § 21; 1967 c 54 § 4.]

**Notes:**

**Reviser's note:** This section was amended by 1996 c 178 § 21 and by 1996 c 209 § 2, each without reference to the other. Both amendments are incorporated in the publication of this section under RCW [1.12.025](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=1.12.025)(2). For rule of construction, see RCW [1.12.025](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=1.12.025)(1).

**Effective date -- 1996 c 178:** See note following RCW [18.35.110.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=18.35.110)

**Supporting Form:** [**Petition for Detention**](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION)**,** [**Involuntary Notice**](#_INVOLUNTARY_EXAMINATION,_ISOLATION)

### RCW 70.28.032 Due Process Standards for Testing, Treating, Retaining — Reporting Requirements — Training and Scope for Skin Test Administration.

(1) The state board of health shall adopt rules establishing the requirements for:

(a) Reporting confirmed or suspected cases of tuberculosis by health care providers and reporting of laboratory results consistent with tuberculosis by medical test sites.

(b) Due process standards for health officers exercising their authority to involuntarily detain, test, treat, or isolate persons with suspected or confirmed tuberculosis under RCW [70.28.031](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.031) and

[70.05.070](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.05.070) that provide for release from any involuntary detention, testing, treatment, or isolation as

soon as the health officer determines the patient no longer represents a risk to the public's health.

(c) Training of persons to perform tuberculosis skin testing and to administer tuberculosis medications.

(2) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, persons trained under subsection (1)(c) of this section may perform skin testing and administer medications if doing so as part of a program established by a state or local health officer to control tuberculosis.

[1996 c 209 § 3; 1994 c 145 § 2.]

**Note: For more information about training for TB skin test administration as part of an established TB program, contact** [**TBServices@DOH.WA.GOV**](mailto:TBServices@DOH.WA.GOV)**.**

### RCW 70.28.033 Treatment, Isolation, or Examination Order of Health Officer — Violation —Penalty.

In as much as the order provided for by RCW [70.28.031](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.031) is for the protection of the public health, any person who, after service upon him or her of an order of a health officer directing his or her treatment, isolation, or examination as provided for in RCW 70.28.031, violates or fails to comply with the same or any provision thereof, is guilty of a misdemeanor, and, upon conviction thereof, in addition to any and all other penalties which may be imposed by law upon such conviction, may be ordered by the court confined until such order of such health officer shall have been fully complied with or terminated by such health officer, but not exceeding six months from the date of passing judgment upon such conviction: PROVIDED, That the court, upon suitable assurances that such order of such health officer will be complied with, may place any person convicted of a violation of such order of such health officer upon probation for a period not to exceed two years, upon condition that the said order of said health officer be fully complied with: AND PROVIDED FURTHER, That upon any subsequent violation of such order of such health officer, such probation shall be terminated and confinement as herein provided ordered by the court.

[1996 c 209 § 4; 1967 c 54 § 5.]

**Supporting Forms:** [**Involuntary Notice**](#_INVOLUNTARY_EXAMINATION,_ISOLATION), [**Petition for Detention**](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION)

### RCW 70.28.035 Order of Health Officer — Refusal to obey — Application for Superior Court Order.

In addition to the proceedings set forth in RCW [70.28.031,](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.031) where a local health officer has reasonable cause to believe that an individual has tuberculosis as defined in the rules and regulations of the state board of health, and the individual refuses to obey the order of the local health officer to appear for an initial examination or a follow-up examination or an order for treatment, isolation, or quarantine, the health officer may apply to the superior court for an order requiring the individual to comply with the order of the local health officer.

[1996 c 209 § 5; 1967 c 54 § 6.]

**Supporting Forms:** [**Involuntary Notice**](#_INVOLUNTARY_EXAMINATION,_ISOLATION)**,** [**Petition for Detention**](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION)**,** [**Superior Court Order**](#_SUPERIOR_COURT_OF)

### RCW 70.28.037 Superior Court Order for Confinement of Individuals Having Active Tuberculosis.

Where it has been determined after an examination as prescribed in this chapter that an individual has active tuberculosis, upon application to the superior court by the local health officer, the superior court shall order the sheriff to transport the individual to a designated facility for isolation, treatment, and care until such time as the local health officer or designee determines that the patient's condition is such that it is safe for the patient to be discharged from the facility.

[1999 c 172 § 4; 1967 c 54 § 7.]

**Notes:**

**Finding -- Severability -- 1999 c 172:** See notes following RCW [70.28.010](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28&amp;full=true&amp;70.28.010).

## WACs

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| [246-101](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-101) | [Notifiable Conditions](#_WAC_246-101_Notifiable) |
| [246-100-211](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-100-211) | [Special Diseases-Tuberculosis](#_WAC_246-100-211_Special) |
| [246-170-002](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-002) | [Findings and Purpose](#_WAC_246-170-002_Findings) |
| [246-170-011](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-011) | [Definitions.](#_WAC_246-170-011_Definitions.) |
| [246-170-021](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-021) | [Responsibility of Local Health Officers](#_WAC_246-170-021_Responsibility) |
| [246-170-031](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-031) | [Local Health Department Responsibilities](#_WAC_246-170-031_Local) |
| [246-170-035](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-035) | [Tuberculin Skin Testing and Medication Administration Training](#_WAC_246-170-035_Tuberculin) |
| [246-170-041](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-041) | [Inpatient Services Requirements](#_WAC_246-170-041_Inpatient) |
| [246-170-051](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) | [Procedures for Involuntary Testing, Treatment, and Detention](#_WAC_246-170-051_Procedures) |
| [246-170-055](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-055) | [Due Process Proceedings](#_WAC_246-170-055_Due) |
| [246-170-061](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-061) | [Initiation of Testing or Treatment](#_WAC_246-170-061_Initiation) |
| [246-170-065](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-065) | [Persons Already Detained, Confined, or Committed](#_WAC_246-170-065_Persons) |

### WAC 246-101 Notifiable Conditions

Public Health Surveillance is the collection, investigation, and distribution of data about illness and death. This surveillance helps prevent and control disease in Washington State. Surveillance is used to protect and improve the health of the public by:

* Describing disease trends
* Identifying and controlling the sources of infection
* Educating the public and
* Preventing disease

In Washington State, health care providers, health care facilities, laboratories, veterinarians, food service establishments, child day care facilities, and schools are [legally required](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-101) to notify public health authorities at their local health jurisdiction of suspected or confirmed cases of selected diseases or conditions. These are referred to as **notifiable conditions**.

Most of Washington State's notifiable conditions can be found on the [List of Notifiable Conditions](https://doh.wa.gov/public-health-healthcare-providers/notifiable-conditions/list-notifiable-conditions) page. Access to commonly used resources such as reporting forms and investigation guidelines for public health investigators can also be found on the page, along with links to disease pages for most conditions. For a complete list of notifiable conditions, see [WAC 246-101.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-101)iii

No agency filings affecting this section since 2003

### WAC 246-100-211 Special Disease-Tuberculosis

(1) Health care providers diagnosing or caring for a person with tuberculosis, whether pulmonary or non-pulmonary, shall:

(a) Report the case to the local health officer or local health department in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.

(b) Report patient status to the local health officer every three months or as requested. (2*) The local health officer or local health department shall:*

*(a) Have primary responsibility for control of tuberculosis within the designated jurisdiction.*

*(b) Maintain a tuberculosis control program including.*

*(i) Prophylaxis.*

*(ii) Treatment.*

*(iii) Surveillance.*

*(iv) Case finding.*

*(v) Contact tracing.*

*(vi) Other aspects of epidemiologic investigation.*

(c) Maintain a tuberculosis register of all persons with tuberculosis, whether new or recurrent, within the local jurisdiction including information about:

(i) Identification of patient. (ii) Clinical condition.

(iii) Epidemiology of disease.

(iv) Frequency of examinations.

(d) *Impose isolation of a person with tuberculosis in an infectious stage if that person does not observe precautions to prevent the spread of the infection.*

(e) Designate the place of isolation when imposed.

(f) Release the person from isolation when appropriate.

(g) *Maintain and provide outpatient tuberculosis diagnostic and treatment services as necessary, including public health nursing services and physician consultation.*

(h) Submit reports of all cases to the department in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.

(3) When a person with tuberculosis requires hospitalization:

(a) Hospital admission shall occur in accordance with procedures arranged by the local health officer and the medical director or administrator of the hospital.

(b) The principal health care provider shall:

(i) Maintain responsibility for deciding date of discharge.

(ii) *Notify the local health officer of intended discharge in order to assure appropriate outpatient arrangements.*

[Statutory Authority: RCW [43.20.050](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=43.20.050). WSR 91-02-051 (Order 124B), recodified as § 246-100-211, filed

12/27/90, effective 1/31/91; WSR 87-11-047 (Order 302), § 248-100-211, filed 5/19/87.]

### WAC 246-170-002 Findings and Purpose.

(1) The board of health finds that:

(a) Pulmonary tuberculosis is a life-threatening airborne disease that can be casually transmitted without significant interaction with an infectious person. Tuberculosis has reemerged as an epidemic disease nationally, and though Washington State is not in an epidemic yet, the increasing

number of cases in Washington state each year clearly demonstrate that absent timely and effective public health intervention in individual cases, the residents of the state of Washington are at risk of being infected by tuberculosis.

(b) In order to limit the spread of tuberculosis, it is essential that individuals who have the disease are diagnosed and treated before they infect others. Diagnosis requires a variety of methodologies including skin tests, X-rays, and laboratory analysis of sputum samples.

(c) A person with infectious tuberculosis who does not voluntarily submit to appropriate testing, treatment, or infection control methods poses an unreasonable risk of spreading the disease to those who come into the infectious person's proximity.

(d) Although the recommended course of treatment for tuberculosis varies somewhat from one individual to another, at a minimum, effective treatment requires a long-term regimen of multiple drug therapy. Some drugs are effective with some individuals but not others. The development of the appropriate course of treatment for any one individual may require trying different combinations of drugs and repeated drug susceptibility testing. *The course of treatment may require as long as several years to complete.*

(e) *A person who begins a course of treatment for tuberculosis and fails to follow the recommended course through to completion is highly likely to relapse at some point into infectious tuberculosis.* The person will most likely then be infected with what is known as multiple drug resistant tuberculosis, which is more virulent, more difficult to treat, and more likely to result in fatality. A person who is infectious with multiple drug resistant tuberculosis poses a significant risk of transmitting multiple drug resistant tuberculosis to other persons, unless appropriate treatment and infection control methods are followed.

(f) Multiple drug resistant tuberculosis is a significant element in the epidemic that is being encountered nation-wide, and effective public health interventions are necessary to prevent that epidemic from developing in or spreading to Washington State.

(2) The following rules are adopted for the purpose of establishing standards necessary to protect the public health by:

(a) Assuring the diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of tuberculosis.

(b) Assuring that the highest priority is given to providing appropriate individualized preventive and curative treatment in the least restrictive setting.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-002, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-011 Definitions.

Unless the context clearly requires otherwise, the definitions in this section apply throughout this chapter.

"Case management" means a comprehensive, ongoing identification of needs, including the need for any medical, social, educational, or other support services; the development and implementation of a detailed plan of services and related activities; use of community linkages; and advocacy for the client performed in a prescribed, accountable manner.

"Confirmed" or "confirmed case" means an individual who has a positive bacteriologic culture for *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex or a suspected case that shows response to an appropriate course of treatment.

"Department" means the department of health.

"Detention" or "detain" means the act of restricting an individual's movement by confining the person.

"Directly observed therapy (DOT)" and "directly observed preventive therapy (DOPT)" mean providing oral medications to patients and observing ingestion of medications by patients.

"Infected" means an individual who has tubercle bacilli as identified by a positive tuberculin skin test, but is not capable of transmitting the organism to another person.

"Infectious" means the stage of disease in which an individual transmits viable tuberculosis organisms into the air.

"Inpatient" means health care furnished to an individual who has been admitted to a hospital. "Outpatient" means health care furnished to an individual who is not an inpatient.

"Personal protective equipment" means respirators and other equipment as required by the department of labor and industries.

"Prevention" means the interventions that interrupt the spread of tuberculosis, either within an individual, within the population, or both.

"Preventive therapy" means either treatment to prevent infection in an uninfected person or treatment to prevent disease in an infected person.

"Primary health care provider" means the person who assumes the day-to-day medical care of a tuberculosis patient.

"Suspected case" means an individual with signs or symptoms suggestive of tuberculosis disease prior to confirmation.

"Treatment" means a course of long-term multiple drug or other appropriate therapy prescribed for an individual with suspected or confirmed disease in accordance with accepted medical practice and current applicable national and state guidelines, and may include preventive therapy.

"Tuberculin skin test" means the introduction of purified protein derivative (PPD) by the Mantoux method.

"Tuberculosis community health worker" means an unlicensed person trained to perform tuberculin skin testing, directly observed therapy, and directly observed preventive therapy and working pursuant to chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW as part of a program established by a state or local health officer to control tuberculosis.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-011, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-021 Responsibility of Local Health Officers.

*Each county, city-county and district health officer is responsible for the control of tuberculosis within a jurisdiction. Each health officer shall act as or shall designate a physician to act as tuberculosis control officer. This individual shall coordinate all aspects of the prevention, treatment, and control program.*

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-021, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-031 Local Health Department Responsibilities.

(1) *Each local health department shall assure the provision of a comprehensive program for the prevention, treatment, and control of tuberculosis. Services shall include:*

*(a) Prevention and screening, with emphasis on screening of high risk populations.*

*(b) Diagnosis and monitoring, including laboratory and radiology.*

*(c) Individualized treatment planning consistent with American Thoracic Society/Centers for Disease*

*Control and Prevention statements based on the least restrictive measures necessary to assure appropriate treatment.*

*(d) Case management.*

(2) In the absence of third-party reimbursement, the local health department shall assure the provision of inpatient or outpatient care, including DOT/DOPT and case management.

(3) Each local health department shall maintain a register of all diagnosed or suspected cases of tuberculosis. In addition, each local health department shall also maintain a register of individuals to whom that health department is providing preventive therapy. Quarterly status reports on suspected and diagnosed cases shall be furnished to the department of health tuberculosis control program.

(4) A physician knowledgeable in the diagnosis and treatment of tuberculosis approved by the department shall be available to provide review of diagnoses, plans of management and, if appropriate, discharge from inpatient facilities.

(5) Sufficient nursing, clerical, and other appropriate personnel shall be provided to furnish supervision of preventive and outpatient treatment, surveillance, suspect evaluation, epidemiologic investigation, and contact workup.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-031, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-035 Tuberculin Skin Testing & Medication Administration Training.

The department shall make available a course to be used by the state tuberculosis control program or local health departments to train tuberculosis community health workers.

This course shall include, but not be limited to:

(1) Tuberculosis infection and disease, including prevention, transmission, pathogenesis, diagnosis and treatment.

(2) The administration, reading, and interpretation of the Mantoux tuberculin skin test.

(3) The performance of oral directly observed therapy and directly observed preventive therapy. (4) Adverse reactions to tuberculosis medications and how to monitor patients for adverse reactions.

(5) Appropriate referral mechanisms for positive skin tests, adverse reactions, or other medical needs.

(6) Personal health and safety requirements including the use of personal protective equipment. [Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 94-20-080, § 246-170-035, filed 10/4/94,

effective 11/4/94.]

### WAC 246-170-041 Inpatient services requirements**.**

(1) Inpatient services to infectious or suspected cases shall be provided in hospitals or hospital units of correctional facilities. These facilities shall meet infection control program requirements pursuant to WAC [246-318-035,](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-318-035) and shall provide:

(a) A single-patient room consistent with the guidelines set forth in the *1994 CDC Guidelines For Preventing the Transmission of Tuberculosis in Health Care Facilities*, or as hereafter amended. Copies of these guidelines are available from the Washington state department of health, TB control program.

(b) Medical, nursing, laboratory, radiology, pharmacy, patient education, and social services.

(c) Discharge conferences involving at least the current primary provider, a local health department representative, and transferring and receiving facility representatives.

(2) Suspected and infectious cases may be housed and treated in other settings not meeting the requirements of this section only as approved by the local health officer.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-041, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-051 Procedures for Involuntary Testing, Treatment, & Detention.

(1) A local health officer shall make reasonable efforts to obtain voluntary compliance with requests for examination, testing, and treatment prior to initiating the procedures for involuntary detention.

(2) If the local health officer has reason to believe that:

(a) A person is a suspected case, and that the person has failed to comply with a documented request from a health care practitioner or the local health officer to submit to examination and testing.

(b) A person with confirmed tuberculosis is failing to comply with an individual treatment plan approved by the local health officer.

(c) A person who is either a suspected or confirmed case and is failing to comply with infection control directives issued by the local health officer.

OR

(d) A person is a suspected or confirmed case of tuberculosis based upon generally accepted standards of medical and public health science. A local health officer shall investigate and evaluate the factual basis supporting his or her "reason to believe"; then the health officer may detain the person, cause the person to be detained by written order, or petition the superior court *ex parte* for an order to take the person into emergency detention for testing or treatment, or both. The period of detention shall not exceed seventy-two hours, excluding weekends and holidays.

(3) At the time of detention the person detained shall be given the following written notice: NOTICE:

• You have the right to a superior court hearing within seventy-two hours of detention, excluding holidays and weekends.

• You have the right to legal counsel. If you are unable to afford legal counsel, then counsel will be appointed for you at government expense, and you should request the appointment of counsel at this time. If you currently have legal counsel, then you have an opportunity to contact that counsel for assistance.

• You have a right to contest the facts alleged against you, to cross-examine witnesses, and to present evidence and witnesses on your behalf.

• You have a right to appeal any decision made by the court.

• You may be given appropriate TB medications only on your informed consent, or pursuant to a court order.

(4) If a person is involuntarily detained under this section, within one judicial day of initial detention, the local health officer shall file a petition for detention with the superior court in the county. A petition filed under this section shall specify:

(a) The basis for the local health officer's belief that the respondent is either a suspected or confirmed case; including the name, address and phone numbers of whom the health officer expects to testify in support of the petition for detention and identification of any and all medical tests and records relied upon by the local health officer.

(b) The specific actions taken by the local health officer to obtain voluntary compliance by the respondent with recommended examination and testing or treatment, as the case may be.

(c) The nature and duration of further detention or other court-ordered action that the local health officer believes is necessary in order to assure that the respondent is appropriately tested or treated.

(d) The basis for believing that further detention or other court-ordered action is necessary to protect the public health.

(e) Other information the local health officer believes is pertinent to the proper resolution of the petition.

(5) Service on respondent. The health officer shall serve a copy of the petition on the individual named therein at the time of the detention. If the person informs the health officer that he or she is represented by legal counsel, service on such counsel shall be made by delivering a copy of the petition to the attorney's office no later than the time of filing the petition with the superior court.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-051, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

**Supporting Forms:** [**Isolation Agreement**](#_ISOLATION_AGREEMENT)**,** [**DOT Agreement**](#_DIRECTLY_OBSERVED_THERAPY)**,** [**Health Officer Order**](#_VOLUNTARY_AGREEMENT_FOR)**,** [**Involuntary Notice**](#_INVOLUNTARY_EXAMINATION,_ISOLATION)

### WAC 246-170-055 Due Process Proceedings.

(1) A hearing on the petition for detention filed under WAC [246-170-051](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) shall be conducted in superior court within seventy-two hours after initial detention, excluding weekends and holidays. The local health officer shall have the burden of proving the allegations set forth in the petition by a preponderance of the evidence. The person named in the petition shall have the right to cross-examine witnesses, present evidence, and be represented by an attorney at any hearing held on the petition. If the person is indigent and requests appointment of legal counsel, legal counsel shall be appointed at public expense at least twenty-four hours prior to the superior court hearing.

(2) At the conclusion of the hearing, the court shall consider the evidence, the action taken by the health officer to secure voluntary compliance by the patient, and the purpose and intent of the public health laws, including this chapter, and may take one of the following actions:

(a) If the court finds that the respondent is a suspected case, the court may enter an order requiring that the person be subjected to further examination, testing, and treatment as specified in the court's order. If the court finds that further detention of the respondent is necessary in order to assure that the examination, testing, and treatment occurs, or to protect the public health the court may order that the respondent be detained for an additional period not to exceed forty-five days. The results of testing conducted under this chapter shall be provided to the court and the person detained or his or her legal counsel as soon as they are available to the local health officer. The

court may then conduct an additional hearing to determine whether the person is a confirmed case and, if so, whether further measures are necessary to protect the public health pursuant to (b) or (c) of this subsection.

(b) If the court finds that the person is a confirmed case, that further measures less restrictive than detention of the respondent are necessary to assure that appropriate treatment is implemented and that imposition of less restrictive measures will be sufficient to protect the public health, the court may enter an order setting forth such measures and ordering the respondent to comply with the measures.

(c) If the court finds that the person is a confirmed case, that further detention of the respondent is necessary to protect the public health, and that imposition of less restrictive measures will not be sufficient to protect the public health, the court may order that the respondent be detained and treated for an additional period not to exceed forty-five days.

(d) If the court finds that there is insufficient evidence to support the petition for detention, then the court shall immediately release the person detained.

(3) A person detained under this chapter may be released prior to the expiration of the court-ordered detention if the health officer or the court finds that less restrictive measures are sufficient to protect the public health. The court may impose such conditions on the release of the person as the court finds necessary to protect the public health. A person detained under this chapter may also petition the court for release based upon new evidence or a change in circumstances.

(4) The court may extend a period of court-ordered detention for additional periods not to exceed one hundred eighty days each following a hearing as described in WAC [246-170-051](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) and this section, if the court finds that the requirements of subsection (2)(a), (b), or (c) of this section have been met and if the court finds that further detention is necessary to assure that appropriate treatment is implemented, and that imposition of less restrictive measures are not sufficient to protect the public health. As an alternative to extending the period of detention, if the court finds after hearing that further measures less restrictive than detention are necessary to assure that appropriate treatment is continued, and that imposition of less restrictive measures will be sufficient to protect the public health, the court may enter an order setting forth the measures and ordering the respondent to comply.

(5) In the event that a person has been released from detention prior to completion of the prescribed course of treatment and fails to comply with the prescribed course of treatment, the health officer where that individual is found may detain that person, and any court having jurisdiction of the person may order the person detained for an additional period or periods, not to exceed one hundred eighty days each, as the court finds necessary to protect the public health.

(6) If a person has been detained in a county other than the county in which the court that originally ordered the detention is located, venue of the proceedings may remain in the original county, or may be transferred to the county of detention. Change in venue may be sought either by the local health officer in the original county or in the county of detention, or by the person detained. Except as otherwise agreed between the original health officer and the health officer in the county of detention, the original health officer retains jurisdiction over the detained person, including financial responsibility for costs incurred in implementing and continuing the detention.

(7) Court orders entered under this chapter shall be entered only after a hearing at which the respondent is accorded the same rights as at the initial hearing on the petition for detention.

(8)

(a) When a court order for detention is issued, the transporting law enforcement agency and the receiving facility shall be informed of the infectious TB status of the person for disease control and the protection of the health of the staff, other offenders and the public. Such information shall be made available prior to the transport.

(b) Whenever disclosure is made pursuant to this subsection, it shall be accompanied by a statement in writing which includes the following or substantially similar language: "This information has been disclosed to you from records whose confidentiality is protected by state law. State law prohibits you from making any further disclosure of it except as authorized by state law."

(c) Transporting agencies and/or receiving facilities shall establish and implement policies and procedures that maintain confidentiality related to the detained person's medical information as defined in this subsection and state law.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-055, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.] **Note: See the** [**Legal Intervention for TB Elimination in Washington State Flowchart**](#_Legal_Intervention_for) **for more information about the due process.**

### WAC 246-170-061 Initiation of testing or treatment.

If a person has been detained under WAC [246-170-051](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) or [246-170-055,](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-055) the health officer may begin testing or treatment, with informed consent, or pursuant to a court order as appropriate, pending the hearing required under WAC [246-170-055.](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-055)

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-061, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

### WAC 246-170-065 Persons Already Detained, Confined, or Committed.

(1) The provisions of WAC [246-170-051](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-051) through [246-170-061](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=246-170-061) do not apply to persons who have been lawfully detained, confined, or committed to the custody of a penal institution, a mental health facility, or another public or private institution. The person in charge of such facility or his or her designee shall report to the local health officer the names of persons in custody who are either a suspected or confirmed case. The report shall include information indicating the date upon which the person is to be released from the facility, if known, and if no specific release date has been determined, the earliest date upon which release is likely to occur. A person in custody may be ordered to undergo examination and testing or treatment, as appropriate, by the person in charge of the facility or designee, subject to such constitutional or other requirements as may be applicable.

(2) The person in charge of a custodial facility shall notify the local health officer and the department of the release of a person who is at the time of release reasonably believed to be either a suspected or confirmed case. The notice shall be given to the local health officer where the facility is located and to the local health officer having jurisdiction over the place to which the person is being released, if known. The notice shall be given as early as is practical, but in no event later than the time of the actual release.

[Statutory Authority: ESB 6158 and chapter [70.28](http://apps.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=70.28) RCW. WSR 95-04-035, § 246-170-065, filed 1/24/95, effective 1/24/95.]

## Legal Intervention for TB Elimination in Washington State Flowchart



Note: While temporary emergency detention ordered by a Local Health Officer outside of the court system is generally allowed for in WA State law it has been so seldom implemented that local law enforcement will likely be resistant to detaining a person based on a Local Health Officer order alone. For this reason, historically LHJs have gone directly to the county superior court to obtain a court order for detention. This document is not legal advice. Consult your LHJ’s legal counsel prior to pursuing legal interventions.

# Additional Resources

[Tuberculosis Laws and Policies | TB | CDC](file:///\\dohfltum01.doh.wa.lcl\phl\EHSPHL\PHL\EPI\COMMON\Tuberculosis\Administration\Legislative\WAC\HO%20LAWS\Tuberculosis%20Laws%20and%20Policies%20|%20TB%20|%20CDC): <https://www.cdc.gov/tb/programs/laws/default.htm>

[TB Law (tbcontrollers.org)](file:///\\dohfltum01.doh.wa.lcl\phl\EHSPHL\PHL\EPI\COMMON\Tuberculosis\Administration\Legislative\WAC\HO%20LAWS\TB%20Law%20(tbcontrollers.org)): [https://www.tbcontrollers.org/resources/archives/tb-law/#.WrkRNMJlJaQ](https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.tbcontrollers.org%2Fresources%2Farchives%2Ftb-law%2F%23.WrkRNMJlJaQ&data=05%7C02%7Ccarolyn.bargman%40doh.wa.gov%7C028b8a4ddb9b478d803208dc69f6757a%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C638501754463172874%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=oc5DCOjbPHssSei6s2CuC3v5jqoTAgM6A%2BvtrjgYaWo%3D&reserved=0)

Dingake OBK. Human Rights, TB, Legislation, and Jurisprudence. Health Hum Rights. 2017 Jun;19(1):305-309. PMID: 28630563; PMCID: PMC5473060.  [https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5473060/](https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov%2Fpmc%2Farticles%2FPMC5473060%2F&data=05%7C02%7Ccarolyn.bargman%40doh.wa.gov%7C028b8a4ddb9b478d803208dc69f6757a%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C638501754463177950%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=lCIngacKQH9Ts0DjQ4YvsszO%2FAvKDzFnSp1Yn5qMrWM%3D&reserved=0)

# **Appendix: Agreements, Forms, & Notices**

[Acknowledgement of TB Counseling](#_ACKNOWLEDGEMENT_OF_TUBERCULOSIS_1)

[Directly Observed Therapy (DOT) Agreement Form](#_DIRECTLY_OBSERVED_THERAPY)

[Isolation Agreement Form](#_ISOLATION_AGREEMENT)

[Health Officer Order](#_Health_Officer_Order)

[Notice](#_INVOLUNTARY_EXAMINATION,_ISOLATION) of Health Officer’s Emergency Order for Detention

[Petition for Detention](#_PETITION_FOR_DETENTION)

[County Superior Court Order Granting Detention](#_SUPERIOR_COURT_OF)

Logo

Description automatically generated with low confidence

DOH 150-271 May 2024

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF TUBERCULOSIS (TB) COUNSELING

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ LHJ: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name: Date of Birth: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**The following has been explained to me about Tuberculosis (TB) Disease and TB Treatment:**

* TB can spread to other people through the air.
* Without treatment, TB can cause severe illness, permanent disability, and death.
* To completely get rid of the TB bacteria from my body TB treatment usually takes at least 6 months, although it might require 12 months or longer.
* I must take all my TB medications for the entire course of treatment in order to be cured, and to protect the health of people around me.
* To make sure that my TB is getting cured & I am not having side effects from TB medications, I Agree to do all the following:
  + keep all my medical appointments.
  + cooperate with TB symptom reviews.
  + cooperate with blood, sputum and X-ray examinations as needed.
* I agree to regularly communicate with my nurse case manager, especially if I have any side effects or problems with TB medications, this includes returning calls or messages.
* If my TB is thought to be contagious, I agree to assist the TB Program to identify any people to whom I may have passed on TB bacteria.
* I agree to follow the advice & instructions given by the TB Program & realize that there will be legal consequences if I fail to comply.
  + I understand that Washington State law allows the Tuberculosis Program to initiate involuntary detention when a person with TB does not comply with the treatment plan or isolation directives.
* I have had an opportunity to ask questions and have had all my current questions answered.
  + I also know how to reach TB staff if I think of more questions.
* Depending on my individual circumstances, a nurse case manager and possibly an outreach worker will be assigned to me to deliver my medications when needed and to always observe me taking them. This is called Directly Observed Therapy or DOT.
  + If required I will be asked to review and sign a copy of the [**DOT Agreement**](https://stateofwa.sharepoint.com/sites/DOH-tuberculosispartners/SitePages/Acknowledgement-of-TB-Counseling-with-Translations.aspx).
* If I am considered infectious it is important to isolate myself from other people until the TB Program gives me permission. This is to avoid spreading TB to other people.
  + I may be asked to review and sign an [**Isolation Agreement**](https://stateofwa.sharepoint.com/sites/DOH-tuberculosispartners/SitePages/Isolation-Agreement-with-Translations.aspx).

I have been advised and counseled by (*Public Health Staff member*) regarding TB and received a copy of this document.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Date Patient Signature LHJ TB Program Staff Signature Interpreter’s Signature*

Logo

Description automatically generated with low confidence

DOH 343-181 May 2024

## DIRECTLY OBSERVED THERAPY (DOT) AGREEMENT FOR TB TREATMENT

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ LHJ: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name: Date of Birth: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Preferred phone numbers (mobile, home, work, other): \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Address: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*(number, street, city, state, zip code)*

I, (*Patient name)*  agree that:

* I understand that taking my TB medicine *exactly* as my nurse or doctor tells me is the only way to cure my TB disease. I will be taking several medications for a long time (6 months or more) to kill the TB germs. If I do not follow these directions, my illness could come back worse than before. Then it could be harder to treat, take longer to treat and could spread the disease to others.
* I agree to cooperate with the supervised DOT program to help remind me to take my medicine and to make sure I complete my treatment and get well. In this program, a trained registered nurse or DOT worker will be present when I take my TB medicine and can answer my questions.
* I will report to the *\_\_\_\_(LHJ)\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*TB Program staff during these visits any side effects or concerns I have about the medications or the way I am feeling.
* I will be at: Home\_\_\_\_\_ Work\_\_\_\_\_ Health Department\_\_\_\_\_ Other *(specify):*  \_\_\_ between the hours of and for my DOT visit.
* If I cannot be at the agreed place and time, I will call (xxx) xxx-xxxx at the Health Department to change the visit.
* If I do not call with enough time to change the visit, I know that I may have to go into the local Health Department clinic at for my next DOT visit.
* I will tell my nurse or DOT worker if I’m worried about any challenges including, but not limited to, my medications or medication side effects, housing, food, family, work etc.
* I may be asked to go to the Health Department to meet with the nurse or doctor and/or to have tests during my treatment.
* I know if I miss my visits and do not take my treatment as scheduled, legal action may be taken.
* I understand that if I miss my visits and do not take my treatment as scheduled, it may add more time (days/weeks/months) to my treatment.

I, (*LHJ staff member / outreach worker name*) agree that:

* If I cannot be at the agreed place and time, I will call the patient at their preferred phone number to change the DOT visit.
* I will keep the patient’s health information private.
* I will answer the questions and concerns of the client.
* I will help link the client to other services as needed.
* I will promptly tell the doctor or nurse of any problems. I will give the nurse case manager/provider the patient’s reports as needed.
* I will convey any messages to the patient from the nurse or physician as requested.
* I will make sure that appropriate translator/interpreter services are available when needed.

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

I have been advised and counseled by (*Public Health Staff member*) regarding TB and received a copy of this document.

*Client Signature Nurse Signature DOT Worker Signature*

To request this document in another format, call 1-800-525-0127. Deaf or hard of hearing customers, please call 711 (Washington Relay) or email [doh.information@doh.wa.gov](mailto:doh.information@doh.wa.gov).

Logo

Description automatically generated with low confidence

DOH 343-184 May 2024

## TUBERCULOSIS (TB) ISOLATION AGREEMENT

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ LHJ: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name: Date of Birth: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Your clinical evaluation and/or laboratory tests suggest that you may have active pulmonary TB disease, which is why you are receiving TB treatment. Your body has TB bacteria which you can transmit TB to others. To protect others, it is required that you be temporarily isolated until our staff determines that the possibility of TB transmission to other people is low.

For the time you remain in isolation it is required that you:

* Keep away from other people, especially those who might have a greater risk of infection (for example someone with diabetes or undergoing cancer treatment or small children.
* Do not go into other people’s homes or places of residence.
* While you are in isolation, see only people who have permission from the (*LHJ Name)* TB Program. If you must see anyone else, you must see them outside of the building/house with at least a few feet of distance between you.
* Do not go into stores, restaurants, places of worship, schools, or any indoor public places. Please note that this isolation does not prohibit you from obtaining legal or medical services.
  + If there are special circumstances that you need to go to a medical/legal facility or office obtain approval from your nurse case manager and wear a mask provided by the TB Program.
* It is your responsibility to make aware any facility or office staff, that you may have active, contagious tuberculosis *before* your arrival at their facility/office. You may refer them to the TB Program at (xxx) xxx-xxxx or (xxx) xxx-xxxx if they have any questions or concerns.
* You must not use public transportation systems, including airplanes, trains, buses, subways, trolleys, trams, ships, cable cars, monorails, ferries, or carpools, carshares, or taxis.
* You need to stay at your place of residence \_\_(*patient address*)\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ which has been approved by the TB Program.
  + If you need to change your address (permanently or temporarily) it is required that you notify the TB Program *before* your departure or move, with at least a few days’ notice.
* Use tissue to cover your mouth and nose when sneezing or coughing.
* Keep windows in your home open, when possible, to promote air circulation.

For the safety and health of the public, including your friends and family, it is very important for you to abide by these requirements. If you have any questions, please call us at (xxx) xxx-xxxx.

I have read and understand the above requirements. I have had a chance to ask questions and will abide by these requirements until removed from isolation. I understand that I will only remain in isolation until I am no longer contagious and TB program staff say I am no longer contagious.

I have been advised and counseled by (*Public Health Staff member*) regarding TB and received a copy of this document.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

*Date Patient Signature LHJ TB Program Staff Signature Interpreter’s Signature*

To request this document in another format, call 1-800-525-0127. Deaf or hard of hearing customers, please call 711 (Washington Relay) or email [doh.information@doh.wa.gov](mailto:doh.information@doh.wa.gov).

# Health Officer Order – Example

*LHJs may adapt the content of this sample order to fit the needs of each specific situation and local policies and procedures.*

<date>

<Last, First>

<DOB>

<Address>

Health Officer’s Order

Cooperation with Tuberculosis Treatment Plan

Dear Mr./Ms. X:

As you are aware, on or about <*date*> you were diagnosed with suspected/confirmed tuberculosis (TB) of the lungs.  This diagnosis is based upon the following: <*e.g., list all that apply, like compatible clinical syndrome, chest radiography results, and mycobacteriologic results*>.

On or about <*date*> you started taking treatment for TB. Your appointed time and place for directly observed therapy is <*describe*>.  You **are/are not** currently under directions to remain in isolation to prevent transmission <*if not, give prior release date from isolation*>.

TB is spread through the air when a person with the disease exhales (for example when coughing, speaking, singing, sneezing or even just breathing quietly).  When another person breathes in those germs, they can cause infection and disease.  TB is curable through completion of an adequate course of treatment that usually lasts six-to-nine months.  Without treatment, TB can cause severe illness, disability, or even death, and it can be spread to others.  When treatment interruptions occur, spread can occur to others and the risk of drug resistance increases.  Consequently, Washington State Law (RCW 70.28) assigns health officers the duty of ensuring that all patients with TB in the lungs complete therapy according to national standards.

Your treatment for TB and the monitoring of your safety and response to therapy is being provided free of charge by <*LHJ*>, including the services of the nursing staff and treating physician.  To protect the health of others, you will need to be isolated at a stable setting until you are no longer contagious (*if applicable*).  This period can be as short as a week or as long as several months. If necessary, <*LHJ*> will arrange for temporary housing during this time and provide you with an updated, more precise estimate of the duration of isolation once we have updated your evaluation and started treatment.

On <*date*> you signed the following forms attached herein that detail your duties with respect to cooperation with the TB evaluation/treatment plan and your acknowledgement thereof:

However, <*insert list of compliance shortcomings with dates and witnesses as applicable, for example*…>

* on <dates> you were not present at the appointed time and place for directly observed therapy; and/or
* on <date and time> you were not present at your home, the <LHJ> designated site for your isolation, as witnessed by <staff, other complainants>; and/or
* on <date> you failed to submit to (or participate in) <specify (e.g., clinic/home visit, sputum collection, phlebotomy, radiographic exam, etc.)> necessary for monitoring your safety and/or response to therapy; and/or
* have engaged in <behaviors interfering with cooperation—provide dates/times/witnesses/other evidence of such>; and/or
* <insert other challenges in cooperation as applicable>.

These shortcomings/failures/acts/omissions <*choose or insert your term as appropriate*> pose a public health disease control threat to others around you and the community at large.  Consequently, under powers and duties assigned to me in state law (Revised Code of Washington 70.28), I hereby order you to fully cooperate with <*LHJ’s*> TB evaluation and treatment plan, including the following:

* engage <*LHJ*> TB control staff in counseling regarding your diagnosis and treatment;
* adhere to isolation directives until released;
* adhere to the treatment schedule (both time and place) for daily directly observed therapy until treatment is completed;
* attend and cooperate with all clinic and home visits for evaluation of medication tolerance and response to therapy;
* submit to future chest x-rays, sputum tests, blood tests, and any other reasonable medical evaluations that are necessary for the assurance of your safety and to monitor your response to therapy;
* refrain from ingestion of illicit drugs and/or alcohol to the extent they would interfere with your adherence to or tolerance of treatment; AND
* advise your public health nurse of any plans to change residence or leave X County at least seven days prior to your planned departure.

This order remains in effect until you have completed treatment.  The estimated total duration of your treatment at this time is <*expected treatment duration*>, meaning that you could complete therapy as soon as early as <*approximate date*> if you miss no further doses.

During your course of treatment, LHJ will continue to provide <*insert TB services provided by LHJ and any costs*>.  We will also support you in finding a program to address housing, mental health, or chemical dependency issues <*as well as others if you choose to list them*> that present a barrier to your cooperation.

It is very important for your own health and safety, as well as that of others, that you follow this order.  If you fail to follow this order, then, under powers and duties assigned to me in state law (RCW [70.28](https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=70.28) and WAC [246-170](https://app.leg.wa.gov/WAC/default.aspx?cite=246-170)), I will petition the Superior Court of Washington to order your cooperation by means the court deems appropriate, up to and including detention.

If you have any questions regarding this order, please contact <*LHJ PHN or TB program manager*> at \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_.

Sincerely,

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Full Name and Degree Date

Health Officer

LHJ

I hereby attest that I presented the order to Mr./Ms. <*last name*> and read it to him/her/them.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Witness 1 Full Name Date/time

I hereby attest that I witnessed the service of this order to Mr./Ms. <last name>.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Witness 2 Full Name Date/time

*Note: This signature section is but an example of one approach.  Consult your legal counsel for their preferred format and whether or not to include these or other elements (e.g.,*

*subject’s signed acknowledgement).*

## Notice of Health Officer’s Emergency Order for Detention

Dear XXXXX,

This letter is to inform you that the procedures for involuntary:

Examination

Isolation

Treatment

have been initiated. All reasonable efforts to obtain voluntary compliance have failed. In order to protect the public health, the court will determine if court-ordered adherence or detention is necessary. While the determination is being made, you may be detained for up to 72 hours.

Notice:

You have the right to a superior court hearing within seventy-two hours of detention, excluding holidays and weekends. You have the right to legal counsel. If you are unable to afford legal counsel, then counsel will be appointed for you at government expense and you should request the appointment of counsel at this time. If you currently have legal counsel, then you have an opportunity to contact that counsel for assistance.

You have a right to contest the facts alleged against you, to cross-examine witnesses, and to present evidence and witnesses on your behalf.

You have a right to appeal any decision made by the court.

You may be given appropriate TB medication only on your informed consent, or pursuant to a court order.

You will receive a copy of the petition for detention within the next 24 hours. A copy will also be given to the legal counsel representing you. This petition will include the details of your diagnosis and the basis for pursuing involuntary compliance.

Sincerely, XXXXXXXXX

## PETITION FOR DETENTION

To the Superior Court of XXXX county:

As the local health officer of XXXXX county, it is my belief that NAME OF PERSON, is a:

Suspected case of Tuberculosis (TB).

Confirmed case of Tuberculosis (TB).

This belief is supported by medical tests and/or records that are attached at the end of this petition. A summary of these findings are as follows:

*[summarize medical findings]*

NAME OF PERSON has failed to voluntarily comply with or adhere to the following:

*[summarize failure to comply or adhere]*

The actions taken to obtain voluntary compliance have been as follows:

*[summarize actions taken]*

I believe that, in order to assure NAME OF PERSON is appropriately tested, treated, isolated the court should [include nature of detention or other court-ordered action] beginning on *[date]* and ending on *[date].* I believe that court-ordered action is necessary to protect the public health.

The contact information of persons who may testify in support of this petition are included at the end of this petition.

Sincerely,

Note: This is an order that can be used by the court (these are typically provided to the judge by the parties)

## SUPERIOR COURT OF THE STATE OF WASHINGTON FOR [ } COUNTY

In Re: the Involuntary Detention of:

, Respondent.

NO.

ORDER AUTHORIZING INVOLUNTARY DETENTION FOR EXAMINATION, TREATMENT AND/OR ISOLATION OR QUARANTINE

THIS MATTER came before the Court on the Petition for an Order Authorizing

Detention for Involuntary Examination, Treatment for Quarantine or Isolation filed by

, Local Health Officer or designated Tuberculosis Officer for the (Insert LHJ Name), by and through his/her attorney, , Deputy Prosecuting Attorney. The Court considered the pleadings and file herein and the declaration of in support of the petition.

Based on the argument of counsel and the evidence presented, the Court finds:

1.1 The court has jurisdiction over the person and subject matter in this proceeding.

1.2 [Patient Name] was originally diagnosed with active Tuberculosis in [Jurisdiction] in [Month, year of diagnosis]

1.3 [Treatment Summary, Evidence of Non-Adherence in Jurisdiction].

1.4 The Local Health Officer or designated Tuberculosis Control Officer considered less restrictive alternatives, including voluntary isolation or quarantine, but those alternatives, given the serious and imminent risk to the public health and safety, do not provide sufficient public protection.

1.5 [Patient Name] needs to be in a secure facility where it can be assured they will take all of their medications in a timely way and for the full duration of treatment.

1.6 Involuntary detention of this patient is the least restrictive method to assure that [Patient Name] successfully completes a course of appropriate treatment necessary to protect the public from the possibility of them developing infectious Tuberculosis. Failure to treat [Patient Name] Tuberculosis successfully may result in the spread of Tuberculosis to the public.

1.7 Respondent presents a serious and imminent risk to the health and safety of

others and the following actions are necessary to prevent this risk:

Based on the above findings, **IT IS ORDERED**:

2.1 The petition is granted and Respondent shall be and is hereby detained for isolation or quarantine as necessary to protect the public health, safety and welfare at (or the location specified on the confidential schedule) from \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_ at \_\_\_\_\_o’clock AM/PM (Pacific Time) to \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_ at \_\_\_\_\_o’clock AM/PM (Pacific Time) (not to exceed 45 days), unless medical tests or other information conclusively establishes that he/she/they no longer present a threat to the public health, safety and welfare, whereupon, respondent(s) shall be immediately released from detention;

DATED this \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_day of\_\_, 20\_\_

Judge

To request this document in another format, call 1-800-525-0127. Deaf or hard of hearing customers, please call 711 (Washington Relay) or email [doh.information@doh.wa.gov](mailto:doh.information@doh.wa.gov).